Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday, April 6, 2009

Present:  Cody Bustamante,  Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Dennis Dunleavy, Sherry Ettlich, Paul French, Bill Hughes, Gerry McCain, Maggie McClellan, Emily Miller-Francisco, Donna Mills, Mada Morgan, Doyne Mraz, Michael Naumes, Pete Nordquist, John Roden, Dan Rubenson, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Robin Strangfeld, Steve Thorpe, Jody Waters, Taylor York (student representative)
Absent:  Al Case
Visitors:  Mary Cullinan, Jim Klein, Craig Morris, Paul Steinle, Jonathan Eldridge, Laura O’Bryon
Meeting was called to order by Dan Rubenson at 4:05 pm
1.   Approval of minutes from March 16, 2009

Motion to approve by Mraz; seconded by McClellan.  
Vote:  Approved with abstentions from French, Waters, and Hughes; none opposed.
2.  Announcements:

Ettlich: Lee Ayers will be making a statement at the Legislature re: the UO and SOU collaboration re: overflow students.  She would like input from faculty so her comments fully reflect faculty perspectives.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan:
· Will give the Opening-of-the-Quarter talk for campus tomorrow at 4:30.  Everyone is welcome.  
· Spent last week in Salem walking the legislative halls and atttending the OUS Board meeting in Monmouth.
· Regarding Budget cuts:  


As I stated last meeting, OUS Chancellor George Pernsteiner said that the Legislative Fiscal Office has asked each state agency, including the OUS, to submit a 30% budget cut scenario. Pernsteiner has now noted that if the state wants the federal stimulus money, cuts must not go deeper than the funding level for the 05/06 session.  Thus it seems that a 30% cut is unlikely, but a significant cut at a lower level is likely. 


At the 30% cut scenario level, which would be about $285 million, the Chancellor asked the Board to approve the following cut options to provide to LFO: a reaffirmation of the policy decision that tuition increases for resident undergraduates that are higher than 3.6% per year will include a 30% set aside for need-based financial aid; priority given to programs related to instruction and support of students, and to research; reduction in campus public services of more than 30%; funding reduction of the OSU-Cascades campus by more than 30%; insuring financial sustainability of OUS’ smaller campuses by reducing their support by less than 30%, limiting services and academic programs to those needed in that region; and reducing salary costs by 4.6% for 2009-11. The Board approved these elements as those to be provided to the LFO as part of the 30% cut scenario.    

SOU sent in our 30% cut scenario, which was consolidated with those of other OUS institutions.  Can view these at the OUS website. Salary reductions will probably be left up to individual universities. Definitive information likely not available until middle of summer.  Things may happen in June that we don’t expect.
· SOU will host the Legislative Ways and Means Committee on its state-wide tour on April 30th.  Information on three budget scenarios will be presented, involving zero, moderate, and good revenue increases. 

Questions regarding budget issues:

Hughes: I am having trouble understanding all this uncertainty (though not on your part).  Someone in government has to be accountable for releasing a plan.  The 05/06 allocation is on record.
Cullinan:  Yes, we can look up our 05/06 allocation.  As far as state decision-making goes, a lot depends on taxes, which is why we have to wait until May.  Requiring 30% cut scenarios may have the effect of making 18% cuts seem not so bad.  

Ettlich:  Due to the need for negotiation with unions, the Legislature cannot dictate too detailed a plan of action.  
Cullinan:  We hope to have a clearer sense when the budget is rolled out at the end of April.  

Siem:  We now have a bottom, at least, which is good.

Comments from President Cullinan (continued):
· OUS campuses are moving forward on a common admissions process (though not a common application process).  Legislature would like to see OUS working as a system.  Common admission process will help keep students in Oregon and in the public higher education system, rather than losing them to private schools or out-of-state.
· OUS Committee on Tuition, chaired by our student Brian Fox, has issued a report urging the state to provide at least 50% towards the cost of an undergraduate degree (now funded at only 39%).
Questions:

McClellan:  Any progress on moving to a semester system?
Cullinan:  That is a separate issue.  OUS wants the community colleges to join us if we were to make this change, which compounds the process.  One possibility would be to coordinate a “State of Jefferson” move to semesters.  

Rubenson:  Are there legal or other restrictions on faculty members writing letters to OUS or legislators about ways to address budget issues?

Cullinan:  No restrictions, but it might be good to coordinate a united SOU position so that we are all advocating for the same things.  In this climate especially, it is helpful for SOU to speak with one voice.  We were recently commended for our unity.

Ettlich:  Are any coordinated efforts being developed for the visit of the Ways and Means Committee?
Cullinan:  Yes, Liz is currently organizing this.  OUS will also give testimony in Salem to the Ways and Means Committee at the end of April.  

Comments from President Cullinan (continued):

· Regarding the earlier question regarding duplication of administrative titles: Associate Vice President plus Director for Human Resources, and Associate Vice President plus Director for Development.  The AVP for Human Resources was hired with expectation of restructuring in that area.  The HR Director is retiring in June and this position will be discontinued.  Regarding the VP of Development: Sylvia Kelley has extensive, high-level planning duties so she will be hiring a Director of Development to be more on the ground.   That position is funded by the SOU Foundation and actually generates more in revenue than it costs.  Endowment money is down and we need this person to bring in more scholarship funds.
Questions:

Thorpe:  Funding for the Development Director position comes from Foundation.  VP for Human Resources also?
Culinan:  No, from the General Fund.
Thorpe:  Is Sylvia Kelley working on a fundraising/development plan, and when will it roll out?

Cullinan:  Yes, it is almost ready.  She is currently raising money as well.  She is putting together a plan such as we have never seen on this campus before.

4.  Comments from Provost Klein:  
· Good news:  OUS Provost Council passed all three of our proposed certificates (International Business, Sustainability at undergraduate and graduate levels). Possibility that certificates may not need Provost Council approval in future.  

· In future, all classes with fewer than 10 enrolled students must be reported to and scrutinized by the OUS Board.  Undergraduate programs with fewer than five graduates on three year average must also be reported.  
Questions:  

Chambers:  Is the number of faculty in a given program being considered as part of the equation? (No) 

McClellan:  We have a CAD-based class, where class size is limited by access to computers.  Will situations like this be considered on a case-by-case basis?  (Yes)
French and Ettlich:  Will co-major programs, and honors in the major programs, be included in this?

Klein: All academic programs will be viewed like majors for this purpose, so that includes majors, minors and certificates.  If a program keeps coming up on the list, we may need to do something about it. However, we are being directed to report them, not necessarily to discontinue them. 
Discussion ensued regarding definition of a “program” and the fact that co-majors increase student options without institutional cost.  Clarification that these rules were set by the OUS Board as response to legislative concern re: “efficiency.”  Cascade campus is being seen an issue and EOU has been charged with developing a coordinated program (including community colleges, OSU and the Bend campus) to  preserve student access to undergraduate education in the eastern part of the state. 

Comments from Provost Klein (continued):  
· We are expecting 10-15 UO-admitted students to attend SOU this coming fall.  

Questions:

Sagmiller:  Will those students be counted in our head count?  If they later transfer out, will that lower our retention rate?
Cullinan and Klein:  We will get credit for them in our head count.  We will also carefully track them and list them with an asterisk in our reports. If they transfer to another state institution, we get credit too, so that should not hurt us.  We hope to keep them, however.  

5.  AC report from Terry DeHay:
We discussed: 
· this week’s agenda plus future scheduling of informational reports from committees/individuals  
· the question of signing evaluations of administrators.  OARs address faculty evaluations but do not mention administrators, so there may be room for re-evaluating this category of evaluation.  
· problems with current practices for administering student evaluations and giving the results to faculty.  Departments seem to either give the forms directly to faculty after grades are in or to spend a great deal of time typing up hand-written comments.  Shifting to electronic evaluations (via Survey Monkey) was suggested, perhaps tying release of grades to completion of evaluation in order to ensure participation.  Also discussed the need for coordination within schools; continuity among evaluation questions, re-organizing the questions for clarity; providing narrative questions/prompts; and revising the directions to help students respond more thoughtfully. 
· ways to manage the Faculty Senate calendar to avoid bottle necks at the end of the year, or at other times.  

6.  Student Senate Report from Taylor York:
· Kicking off the term with resignations from VP, Student Advocate, and Director of Multicultural Relations.  I have stepped up into VP role.  Only the Student Advocate position remains to be filled.
· Our elections will be April 27-30th.  Voting will also include a constitutional amendment for a beefed-up judicial branch and a transportation survey.
· SU steering board: enthusiasm died off but we are getting this back up and running again.
· Lobby days coming up in Salem: will carpool students up to lobby about different issues.
· Tabling in SU and around campus re: issues we are supporting, including tuition equity.  
· At tail end now of student fee process.  Hearing appeals tonight, will bring decisions to Senate tomorrow.
Questions:

McClellan:  Why so many resignations all at once?
York:  Each reason was different.  Some personality disagreements, but these involved one-on-one issues, not any general problem.
Discussion Items:

7. Curriculum:  New courses from many departments

Rubenson:  Please note that CS 415 and 416 have been pulled off the list you received.

Nordquist provided a Curriculum Committee overview at request of Ettlich:  CC had no concerns about any of these new courses.  Quite a bit of discussion but nothing was controversial or particularly noteworthy.  Had hoped to provide information re: CC votes on each item, but this is still in the works.
8. Constitution:  By-laws revisions, Section 5.000

Morgan:  One minor suggestion:  please spell out University Seminar throughout.
Mraz:  Re: Sections 5.223 and 5.243 re: student evaluation of instructors.  Harvard report on the validity of student evaluations found that students based evaluations on the last emotional connection he/she had with the instructor.  Also, there is an overwhelming emphasis on student evaluation rather than administrative/peer/self evaluation.  Why?
Ettlich:  Strong correlation has been demonstrated between the answer to one good question and teacher effectiveness.  Please note that Section 5.224 B actually includes three items:  student evaluations, colleague evaluations and self evaluation.  All three components are included in the bylaws though some emphasize one of them more heavily.  Perhaps others will be weighted more heavily in department level evaluations.
French:  Face-of-the-Cube supports taking these other elements as seriously as student evaluations.  The ordering of items in the list is important too.  

Ettlich:  Departments have the ability to layer their pieces on to the student evaluation.  In this revision, elements have been re-organized so that section grouping are now by topical criteria rather than by faculty rank.  The criteria themselves have not been altered (since this was not the charge to the committee), but they could be if desired.
Rubenson:  Student evaluation is not the only evidence used.  Colleague evaluations look holistically at how a faculty member is dealing with students.  Possibility exists of moving to an on-line format for student evaluations.  Also entering a phase of departmental experimentation with questions and questionnaire format. Could ask Constitution Committee to deal with these issues in the future.
Ettlich:  Please refer to overview specifying the Committee’s charge and the key changes made in Bylaws Section 5.  Changes include:

· Directions for establishment of “departmental expectations” and their regular review in Section 5.221-5.222.  We didn’t want to be overly pushy, so just set general guidelines that allow for considerable department freedom.    
· Reorganized promotion criteria by topic (rather than organizing by faculty rank) to reinforce parallels and distinctions in Sections 5.223- 5.228 
· Section 5.228  has new language on collegiality. Collegiality is allowed as an area of weakness in promotion section 5.220 (2) but not for tenure (5.230, paragraph 1).

· Added a sentence in sections 5.341 and 5.351 making it clearer that annual evaluations should address progress toward promotion criteria, including provision of feedback on specific departmental expectations and on collegiality.  
· References to other sections were up-dated throughout.

Please note that any further wording changes have to be made seven days prior to voting.  Thus we either need to make these changes today or count this as a first reading and defer a vote until another meeting out in the future.

Rubenson:  OK—we will defer the vote on this for two meetings, to allow consideration of wording changes at next meeting. 

Naumes:  Do any models or general guidelines exist for department expectations?  

Waters:  Communication Department has a handbook with expectations laid out.  This (or part of it) was in the Face-Of-the-Cube document distributed in Fall 2008.  A few other departmental models exist too, I believe.

Ettlich:  Minimum criteria should be specified in these.  An issue that needs to be addressed is the balance between criteria, for example, when a person’s achievements are exceptional in one area but deficient in others.

Siem:  Can changes be made?

Ettlich:  Section 5.222 b mandates periodic review every five years or less.

Sagmiller:  Each department creates its own criteria. How will campus-wide Personnel Committee deal with this?

Ettlich:  They will have access to the department expectation documents, as will the President and Provost, and base their reviews on these criteria.  Section 5.222 (c) suggests appropriate role for Dean and Provost re: achieving parity in expectations. Note that the goal here is parity, not equity.  The Committee has been a bit bossy here: Deans and Provost need to take an active role in this.
Sagmiller: I’d like to suggest that the Senate create a promotion and tenure taskforce to look at patterns in departmental expectations and formally review the tenure/promotion process.  This is commonly done nationally.  Expectations of faculty seem to have become more rigid, creating a need for professional development.  There should be a collaborative approach between administration and faculty.  Have yet to see any data on who has been promoted, and on what basis, here at SOU.   

DeHay: Face of the Cube is one step in that direction. The Faculty Personnel Committee can work closely with the administration on this.
Sagmiller:  We need follow-up data to make decisions for the future.
Ettlich:  SOU has more faculty involvement and collaboration than many institutions.  Criteria are often not determined collaboratively at other institutions.  

Sagmiller:  Need a committee to see who was promoted and why campus-wide, so we can assess over-all patterns of decision-making in relation to what we have done in the past.

Rubenson:  This conversation is valid but off to the side of the bylaws topic.  Senate could ask that this be done.
McClellan:  Concern that Face-of-the-Cube directives are not in place yet at the department level, so expectations for professional development are not clear to faculty.  Expectations have also changed, and some of us are now negatively impacted.  

Ettlich:  Section 5.222 (b) provides a grandfathering process for those caught in the middle.  

DeHay:  Face-of -the-Cube was meant to address this issue.  Departments must make a case for what they need; there will be a lot of particular cases.  

Ettlich:  Past department expectations need to be stated, with new expectations put into this context for individual faculty.  Faculty have been caught in the past between departmental and provost expectations, and this has typically been resolved via the appeal process.
McClellan: Expecting collegiality could have the effect of silencing any complaints from an individual.

Rubenson:  It’s hard to deal in advance with every specific problem that could come up.

DeHay:  Why is collegiality in the promotion section, not in the tenure section?

Ettlich:  Talked a lot about the issue of how heavily to weight collegiality, and where collegiality should fit in cases where minor deficiencies existed at time of promotion application.  This issue is now spelled out in Sections 5.220 B and 5.230.  Decided that by the time a professor is tenured, any issues re: collegiality should have been addressed. 

McClellan:  Faculty mentoring, as in the MAP, is a great idea.  Might help with these other issues too.

Rubenson:  We will continue discussion on this two weeks from today.

Ettlich:  Any language changes need to be made at that time.

Rubenson: Please your direct questions to Sherry, but copy to me so I stay apprised of issues.

Thorpe:  Are there any models for departmental expectations that can be distributed now as guidelines?

Klein:  No, but they will be available by this time next year.

Nordquist:  Did I hear that student opinion is not to be highly regarded in faculty evaluation in future? (General response: NO!) If so, I disagree.  Students are our customers, and thus their assessments are valuable. 
9. Constitution:  Discussion of Proxy Voting

Rubenson:  This issue has been raised a couple times in the past.  If a Senate member cannot attend a meeting but wants to vote on an issue, should we allow them to vote?  Do we want to ask the Constitution Committee to work on changing the constitution to allow this?  Let’s discuss this issue.
Naumes:  Collaborative decision-making happens through the process of discussing an issue.  Proxy voting makes that more difficult.  I have changed my mind several times because of listening to discussion, which I couldn’t have done if I wasn’t here or had made up my mind ahead of time in order to cast a proxy vote.
Ettlich:  We can use technology to help the person who is absent still be part of the discussion.  Would involve phone costs.  Commiserate re: Sagmiller’s experience last year.  This would satisfy Naumes’ objection.

Miller-Francisco:  Discussion happens in two places.  If you miss the discussion at the meeting before the vote, you also miss a lot.  I am hesitant about technology issues.  Not a great way to participate in a discussion with a whole room of people.  However, specifying proxy vote criteria might help, i.e. could require that the person have attended earlier discussion(s) of the issue, or allow only one proxy vote per person per year.  
Sagmiller:  Perhaps proxy votes could be allowed only if the senator is out of town on university business.  Have to have a reasonable reason for missing the senate meeting.

Siem:  Would be it adequate for the person to have read minutes from first discussion of the issue?
Rubenson:  A variety of approaches seem to exist: have the person listen in on the phone, give their proxy vote to someone specifying the issue and vote, or give someone else a power of attorney generally.  

McClellan:  There are technologies that would allow this to work.  Skype would be free.  

Miller-Francisco:  If you are away on university business, your meeting or travel could conflict with participating in Senate.  
Rubenson:  Limiting proxy voting to absence because of university business is too restrictive.  Family emergencies come up too.  I’m uncomfortable with having this string attached.
Waters:  Who decides what a legitimate request would be?  Faculty Senate President?
Naumes:  Research suggests that on-line communication is fine for entertainment or one-way information flow, but not adequate for value-based decision making. Would Sagmiller’s vote have made any difference last year?
Ettlich:  (after consulting Constitution and By-laws):  Could experiment with virtual attendance without breaking any rules.  Nothing in Constitution or By-laws would have prohibited Sagmiller’s vote last spring over the phone.  Cannot experiment with proxy votes under existing by-laws.  

Rubenson:  We don’t seem to have a clear consensus on this issue.
10.  Inter-institutional Faculty Senate (IFS) Representative

Rubenson:  We need a second IFS representative. Person does not need to be a member of Senate. 
Siem:  Lee and I are alternating attendance, so responsibility is only one meeting per quarter.  Term of office would be three years, 2009-12.  Meetings are Friday through Saturday morning, so we drive up on Thursday night and are home by early evening Saturday.  It’s a good experience and you learn a lot.  Karen Stone (Biology) might be interested.  However, it is important to be aware that both representatives would then be from natural science disciplines.  
McClellan:  AC felt that selecting someone with institutional history and experience in political process is also important

Waters:  Are there others who have expressed interest?

Rubenson:  Not yet, but let’s all beat the bushes and then act on this next meeting.   Will send email to all faculty soliciting interest, and let’s all tell our department colleagues about this need.

Action Items:
11.  Curriculum:  New courses from many departments, new degree option in Biology

Sagmiller:  Moved to approve the new courses and new Biology option that the Curriculum Committee recommended last meeting.  Seconded by Bustamante.

Discussion:               

Sagmiller:  Who monitors whether new courses are implemented?  Is there any problem with continuity of curriculum?

DeHay:  Department chairs monitor the changes proposed by their department.  We are trusting each department to implement what they have proposed.
Ettlich:  Students would let us know if curriculum changes got too far out of whack. 

Waters:  Catalog is revisited every year, so departments can continue to make further changes desired.

Sagmiller:  How significant does a change have to be before it is brought to the Curriculum Committee?   

DeHay:  This is at discretion of the department.

Nordquist:  If even one word needs to be changed in a catalog description, it must be brought to the Curriculum Committee for consideration.

Rubenson:  Departments exercise a certain amount of judgment. In practice, descriptions are officially revised when defacto changes become too many. 

Ettlich:  Details specified in a course description mean a lot to people in the discipline though they may seem trivial to someone outside.  Meaning of wording is understood by colleagues across the system.

Vote to approve new courses  and new degree option in Biology, as recommended by the 
Curriculum Committee at last meeting:  All in favor.  None opposed or abstaining. 
Adjournment at 5:56 p.m.
